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2/8/23

       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                               FEBRUARY 8, 2023
PRESENT:  Ted Nadobny, Mike Weaver, Fred Arbogast, Mayor Mike Sharkey, Keith
Wills, Mark Beran and Ken Thomas
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Supt. of Public Works; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer II, Esq.; 

Kim Butcher via Zoom; Erica Rearich; Henry Heinlein; Richard Buchanan; Nate Kirschman; Brad Dauberman, Fire Chief; Jeffrey Lease; Joel Washok from Penn
Waste and Andy Warntz from Republic Services

The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:02 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with President Nadobny presiding.

Joel Washok from Penn Waste and Andy Warntz from Republic Services
Joel and Andy were invited to discuss the upcoming contract bid specifications since the current contract expires on January 31, 2024.  Due to staffing and safety challenges, mobile carts (toters with lids and wheels) are the trending, preferred receptacle for collecting trash using an automated arm on the truck to retrieve and to empty the carts, which eliminates the need for an employee to do so manually.  Further, the vast majority of municipalities now have once a week collection. Everyone would need to use a cart, and no bags would be placed at the curb.   A 96 gallon or a 35 gallon cart (for seniors) would be available for refuse and a 65 gallon cart would be used for recycling.  For Main Street, if there is an alleyway behind the house, the carts could be placed there since there would be more room because of parking on the street.  Both Andy and Joel requested the specifications include a minimum of three years with a yearly price, not a lump contract price.  There could be a special yard waste pick up using biodegradable bags or limbs bundled with twine, with a maximum weight of 50 pounds.  Haulers would prefer that the Borough continue to do the billing to keep the cost down.  The specifications could include an electronic pick up at an extra cost as Andy mentioned it would need to be shrink-wrapped and placed on a trailer.  For a bulky trash item, the resident is asked to call ahead of time to schedule the pick-up, so the hauler can more readily plan for and complete the pick up.  For a start time, the earlier the better, and Andy would like to start at 5:00 a.m.  Andy stated Republic Services would not collect all of the trash in one day but that parts of the town would be done on different days.  Joel stated Penn Waste could collect all of the trash in one day.  The question was asked that if trash falls on the ground during the automated pick up, who would pick it up and the answer was that the driver would be responsible.  No plastic bags or liners would be allowed in the recycling carts because they make recycling more difficult and causes problems at the recycling facility.  If carts are part of the new contract, it would be helpful if the company knows who would like the smaller cart for trash.  If one 96 gallon toter is not enough, the resident can use two and pay a double trash bill.
CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Jeffrey Lease, 71 Woodland Drive, stated he does not like the idea of a once a week pick up, as there are five in his family plus the weight of the cart may be too great for his children to push it up the hill to the street.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the January 11 meeting were approved by unanimous consent by those who were at the meeting.
APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES

F. Arbogast moved to approve the expenditures for January: General check numbers 4777 thru 4816 for a total of $259,100.43; Water check numbers 2245 thru 2257 totaling $55,876.09; Sewer check numbers 1963 thru 1974 totaling $18,453.47; Highway Aid check numbers none.
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

F. Arbogast moved to approve the January 9 ($19,233.04) and January 23 ($17,751.00) payroll registers.
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

Codes Enforcement  
The report for December was received.
Southern Regional Police Department 
The police activity report dated 1/1/23 through 1/28/23 was received.  Mayor Sharkey reported the time is on track.  There was a car break-in at a day care in town.  The new hire passed the exam and is a resident of the Borough.  There was a surplus of $34,080 in the budget at the end of the year.  Glen Rock Borough has retained an outside counsel to review the letter received from the Police Commission that it has to abide by the agreement for withdrawal.
EMA Report
Water & Sewer 
New Freedom Sewer Meeting
The next meeting has not been set but will be for Shrewsbury and Hopewell Townships to present their calculations for EDUs desired for the future.

Heathcote Glen Water Line
The Public Works Department re-marked the water line last week so the surveyor can plot the water line on the plan with the water line easement.  Sol. Rehmeyer is in contact with the residents’ and the developer’s attorneys.

Greasetrap Delinquents
Echo Fresco at 634 Shrewsbury Commons Avenue could not produce any greasetrap maintenance proof.  This is the second offense and the fine would be $750.00 to the owner of the shopping center.

Presto Eatery at 634 Shrewsbury Commons Avenue moved its three-bay sink to another location and does not have a greasetrap connected to the sewer system.  This is the first offense of $500.00 with the fine going of the owner of the shopping center.  The shopping center connects to the Borough’s line but is an Authority customer.  
M. Weaver moved that the property owner receive a fine for both establishments.

F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Inorganic Chemical Violations
DEP sent a violation notice for sampling from 2020 – 2022.  A monitoring waiver for sampling for 2020 was received so we did not have to sample.  Sen. Phillips-Hill provided the Borough the opportunity to discuss the violations letter with DEP on February 7.  DEP maintains that the Borough is still in violation.  Sen. Phillips-Hill is continuing to pursue the matter with our letters and samples.  Inorganic Compound testing will be done immediately ($1,720.00) and we will provide violation language in the Consumer Confidence Report as directed by DEP, if necessary.
Public Roads & Lighting 
Oil Spill South Main Street/Onion Boulevard
Handy Dandy Dumpster left the recycling center on Onion Boulevard with an oil tank that they refused to accept because it still had oil in.  It shifted on the truck and started leaking oil on Onion Boulevard and on Main Street northbound until they arrived back at their location in the Township.  Vehicles were sliding due to the slippery road conditions.  Main Street was closed off and PennDOT and the Public Works Department spread sand on the roadway and swept up the remnants to prevent the oil from entering the storm drains.  The material was taken to the landfill by Handy Dandy Dumpster, who was billed $4,120.93 for the time, street sweeper and hydrogeologist costs.  Supt. Sweitzer will be getting samples for EOC testing.

Public Lands, Buildings and Finance 
Council Room Sound/Video Equipment
Two quotes were received.  The Committee will continue to discuss the options.  

Eagle Scout Project
Andy Uricheck from Troop 90 completed his project.  He built a new radio building on Woodland Drive by the water tank.  The new building replaces the old trailer that was not secure or water tight.  The new building is for the radio equipment that can be used for the EOC and water/sewer SCADA controls.  The Deer Creek sewer pump station will bounce the radio signal from the pump station to the municipal building.  The total cost was $5,500.00.  Supt. Sweitzer will find out when the Ceremony will be held.
Ballfield Project
SYC and Grounds Maintenance requested the diamondtex so they can begin the upgrade at the ballfield.  Council approved up to $10,000.00 for the improvements.
Electronics Recycling
The Shrewsbury Lions Club would like to hold an electronics recycling day here tentatively on April 29.  The Borough will partner with the Lions Club and will provide a truck and storage until the drop off date.  Supt. Sweitzer will take care of the DEP application and safety protocol.  The Lions Club would also be selling refreshments with the proceeds going to the Fire Company toward purchase of the new rescue vehicle.
K. Thomas moved to approve the joint venture of electronic recycling drop off.

K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

ENGINEER’S REPORT

Deer Creek Pump Station
Eng. Brenneman is continuing work on the Deer Creek Pump Station replacement project and is ready to work on the water and street projects when Supt. Sweitzer is ready to move forward.  Supt. Sweitzer and Eng. Brenneman may visit a double wet well pump station that runs variable frequency drive pumps.  K. Thomas asked if solar power could be utilized.
Water Project
The survey crew performed some location work for the water line replacement on a portion of Route 851 from Church Street to Charles Street including Charles Street.  Some storm sewer replacement/addition will be needed on Charles Street as well.

SOLICITOR’S REPORT
Heathcote Glen II, Phase III
We are waiting for the survey to be completed by the Developer’s Surveyor, Shaw Surveying, which will show the location of the water lines and any structures or obstructions on the properties.  Sol. Rehmeyer stated the site work for the survey has been done recently, and the drawing is forthcoming.
Street Cut Ordinance
Sol. Rehmeyer advertised the Amended and Restated Street Cut Ordinance that was presented last month. 
K. Thomas moved to adopt Ordinance 2023-1.

F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Short Term Rentals
Documents were provided that included revisions of the draft Zoning Ordinance, the Resolution Setting Fees for the License and Inspections, and the Inspection Checklist were reviewed by the Borough Planning Commission on January 23. 

Zoning Ordinance Amendments
Sol. Rehmeyer is in the process of reviewing the outline of the proposed changes and comments as well as the red-lined version of the Zoning Ordinance.  Council would like another month to finish reviewing the changes.
Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel 
Approve List of Volunteers Qualifying for the Fire and EMS Tax Credit
 F. Arbogast moved to approve the list of qualifying volunteers as submitted by Fire Chief Dauberman.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
New Fire Company Rescue Truck and Sale of Old One
Chief Dauberman stated the old rescue truck was purchased by a company for $225,000 and the Fire Company purchased a used vehicle to use until the new one arrives ($1.4 million) for $60,000.

Secretary's Report 
Financial Interest Statements
The Secretary made a reminder that Financial Interest Statement forms are due on May 1 and were distributed last month for completion.
Refuse Information for Residents
The Secretary asked when Council would like information placed in the newsletter about possible upcoming changes to the trash collection and asking for input.  Mayor will put a small article in the April, May, and June newsletter that change could be coming with more information in the July, August, and September newsletter.  For the last contract, toters were placed in the lobby for election day for residents to see.
York Adams Tax Bureau 
Mayor Sharkey attended the January 30 tax collection committee meeting and a portion of the regular meeting but lost connection.  He is waiting for the minutes of the meeting. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Fire Police Assistance Requests
Fawn Grove Borough asked for fire police assistance for a Dinner Dance in September.

F. Arbogast moved to approve the request for fire police assistance.

K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Acknowledgement of YMCA 5K Dash
Council acknowledged the September 23 5K Dash that will use Township and State roadways and approved fire police assistance, if needed.
F. Arbogast moved to acknowledge the 5K dash and to approve fire police assistance, if needed.
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

NEW BUSINESS
New Fire Company Rescue Truck
The new truck costs $1.4 million dollars and the Fire Company has a 15 year loan payback in addition to a $270,000 loan from PEMA.  The monthly payments will be $7,577.00.  Mayor Sharkey asked if Council wanted to donate money toward the new vehicle.  The fire tax was discussed (.42 mil). 
COMMUNICATIONS

EXECUTIVE SESSION
ADJOURNMENT
M. Weaver moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:02 p.m. 
K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Submitted by Cindy L. Bosley, Sec.
